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BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Logistics (Group 2 of 2) is Union Carbide Corporation’s (UCC) distribution system for ethylene oxide
(EtO). At the ethylene oxide distribution operation, rail cars of ethylene oxide are unloaded into storage
tanks. The storage tanks are two double-walled earthen covered pressurized tanks. From the tanks,
ethylene oxide is distributed to consumers at Institute facilities and at South Charleston facilities by
distribution systems. The ethylene oxide distribution facility uses a primary flare and a secondary flare to
control ethylene oxide emissions.

Public notice for the Draft Title V Permit was published in The Charleston Gazette-Mail on Saturday,
October 15, 2022. During the public comment period, several requests for a public hearing were received
and the Director agreed to hold a public hearing. Notice of the in-person public meeting and virtual
public hearing was published in The Charleston Gazette-Mail on December 9, 2022. The in-person
public meeting was held on January 9, 2023. The virtual public hearing was held on January 10, 2023.

The West Virginia Division of Air Quality (WV DAQ) received written comments during the public
comment period (October 15, 2022 to January 20, 2023) and oral comments during the January 10, 2023
public hearing. Pursuant to §45-30-6.8.e, all comments received during the public comment period and
during the public hearing have been reviewed and are addressed in this document.

ORGANIZATION OF COMMENT RESPONSE

The DAQ’s response to comments defines issues over which the DAQ and its Title V Program has
authority and by contrast, identifies those issues that are beyond the purview of the DAQ and its Title V
Program. The response also describes the statutory basis for the issuance/denial of a permit

This document does not reproduce all the comments here (they are available for review in the
R30-03900005-2023 (2 of 2) application file accessible on Application Xtender at
https://dep.wv.gov/daq/permitting/titlevpermits/Pages/default.aspx). Instead, comments are summarized
and key points are listed. In some cases, similar individual comments were combined into one general
comment. The DAQ makes no claim that the summaries are complete; they are provided only to place the
responses in a proper context. For a complete understanding of submitted comments, please see the
original documents in the file. The DAQ responses, however, are directed to the entirety of comments
received, not just to what is summarized.

RESPONSE TO COMMENTS

Statutory Authority of the DAQ

The statutory authority of the DAQ is given under the Air Pollution Control Act (APCA) - West Virginia
Code §22-5-1, et. seq. - which states, under §22-5-1 (“Declaration of policy and purpose”), that:

It is hereby declared the public policy of this state and the purpose of this article to achieve and
maintain such levels of air quality as will [underlining and emphasis added] protect human health
and safety, and to the greatest degree practicable, prevent injury to plant and animal life and
property, foster the comfort and convenience of the people, promote the economic and social
development of this state and facilitate the enjoyment of the natural attractions of this state.
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Therefore, while the code states that the intent of the rule includes the criteria outlined in the latter part of
the above sentence, it is clear by the underlined and bolded section of the above sentence that the scope of
the delegated authority does not extend beyond the impact of air quality on these criteria. Based on the
language under §22-5-1, et. seq., the DAQ, in making determinations on issuance or denial of permits
under WV Legislative Rule 45CSR30 - Requirements for Operating Permits (45CSR30 or Title V) and
45CSR13 - Permits for Construction, Modification, Relocation and Operation of Stationary Sources of
Air Pollutants, Notification Requirements, Administrative Updates, Temporary Permits, General Permits,
Permission to Commence Construction, and Procedures for Evaluation (45CSR13 or NSR), does not take
into consideration substantive non-air quality issues such as job creation, economic viability of proposed
project, strategic energy issues, non-air quality environmental impacts, nuisance issues, etc.

DAQ Title V Program

Under the authority of 45CSR30, the WV DAQ issues Title V operating permits to major sources of
emissions. A major source for Title V is defined as a facility having potential emissions of one or more
criteria pollutants that are 100 tons per year or more; one or more hazardous air pollutants that are 10 tons
per year or more; and/or aggregate hazardous air pollutants that are 25 tons per year or more.

The Title V program was established in the 1990s to issue operating permits that include all of a facility’s
applicable air requirements. Section 5.1 of 45CSR30 states that each Title V operating permit issued shall
include all applicable requirements that apply to the source at the time of permit issuance. The Draft Title
V Permit for UCC’s Institute Facility for Logistics (Group 2 of 2) which went out for public comment on
October 15, 2022 included all the source’s applicable air regulatory requirements at that time, specifically
requirements from their Rule 21 and Rule 27 consent orders, state rules, and federal regulations.

The Title V operating permit does not establish new emission or operating limitations. Emission and
operating limitations are established through new source review permits, state rules, and federal
regulations.

Title V permits are issued for a fixed term of five (5) years and must be renewed. A permit renewal
application is timely if it is submitted at least six (6) months prior to the date of permit expiration. UCC
submitted a complete application to renew their Title V permit for Logistics (Group 2 of 2) on November
30, 2021. The renewal application was due on February 1, 2022. Therefore, because the application for
Logistics (Group 2 of 2) was timely and complete, UCC received an application shield which allows them
to continue to operate Logistics (Group 2 of 2) under the conditions of their previous Title V permit until
the Secretary takes final action on this Title V permit renewal application.

Comments on the Draft Title V Permit

The DAQ received comments on the contents of the Draft Title V Permit. Some of these comments
resulted in changes to the conditions of the permit while others did not. Comments received on the Draft
Title V Permit are discussed in more detail below.

Affirmative Defense Provisions

The affirmative defense provisions were included in the Draft Title V Permit that went out for public
comment on October 15, 2022 because Section 5.7 of 45CSR30 (effective May 1, 2015) stated that each
Title V operating permit shall have provisions for affirmative defense for emergencies. The provisions
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for affirmative defense were removed from WV’s revised rule 45CSR30 (effective March 31, 2023),
therefore, the WV DAQ has removed the affirmative defense provisions from the Title V renewal for
UCC’s Logistics (Group 2 of 2).

Collaborative Agreement

After the Draft Title V Permit was issued, the DAQ worked with UCC to reduce potential emissions of
EtO through a unique site-specific state enforceable collaborative agreement, voluntarily entered into by
UCC and not otherwise addressed by current law or regulation. This collaborative agreement was signed
on January 18, 2023, and requires the following actions for UCC - Logistics (Group 2 of 2):

● Amend Consent Order No. CO-R27-99-14-A(92) to reduce the Facility’s EtO emissions
limitations to be reflective of its current business plan.

● Develop and implement a unique site-specific EtO emissions screening program for rail
cars in EtO service at the Facility. The Facility EtO rail car emissions screening program
shall include, at a minimum, the following requirements:

○ Each rail car shall be monitored for EtO emissions within twelve (12) hours of
arriving at the Facility; for purposes of this section the Facility shall include the
rail spurs within the Facility and just south of the unloading rack.

○ Each rail car shall be monitored by on-site inspection utilizing a testing device
capable of detecting EtO concentrations down to at least 20 ppm.

○ Each rail car will be monitored at one or more openings in the dome.

○ Upon a reading indicating potential rail car emissions, appropriate action will be
initiated based on developed response plans.

○ The Facility shall keep records of the screening for EtO emissions from the rail
cars.

● In addition to its obligations to comply with the federal LDAR program, as set forth in 40
C.F.R. §63.1434(a), the facility shall be subject to the following State only requirements:

○ Skip periods authorized under the federal LDAR program shall not be utilized by
UCC.

○ For readings, taken during compliance monitoring, that are at or above the action
thresholds of 10 ppm, an attempt at repair shall be made (consistent with 40 CFR
§63.1434(a)), after which re-monitoring will occur.

Component Type Frequency Weekly Visual Action Threshold

Agitator Monthly Yes 10 ppm

Connector - NTM* Annual 10 ppm

Connector - DTM** Annual 10 ppm

Pump Monthly Yes 10 ppm
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Component Type Frequency Weekly Visual Action Threshold

Relief Monitored After Release 10 ppm

Valve - NTM* Quarterly 10 ppm

Valve - DTM** Annual 10 ppm
*NTM - Normal To Monitor
**DTM - Difficult To Monitor

○ The Facility shall keep records of any measurements at or above the action
threshold including concentrations and repairs and/or repair attempts.

● Continue working with DAQ and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) by
providing in-kind or other tangible resources relative to state and federal air agency
research related to EtO to assist with the development of air quality related data
collection, air quality modeling, development of fenceline EtO monitoring protocols and
securing meteorological data related to such research.

Amended Consent Order CO-R27-2023-06 was signed on May 25, 2023 and contains the reduced
EtO emission limitations for the Facility. These changes were included in the Proposed Title V
permit. The site-specific EtO emissions screening program for rail cars in EtO service at the
Facility and the more stringent State only LDAR requirements are not required by federal or state
law, were entered into voluntarily consistent with discretionary authorities under state law, and
were not intended nor designed for incorporation into the Facility’s Title V permit, so these were
not included in the Proposed Title V permit.

The collaborative agreement can be found at:

https://dep.wv.gov/key-issues/Documents/EtO/UCC-Collaborative-Agreement/UCC%20EtO%20
Collaborative%20Agreement%202023-01-18.pdf

The DAQ received a request to reopen or extend the comment period for the Title V permit renewal to
allow commenters to provide additional comments after full consideration of the specific terms of the
collaborative agreement and after reviewing DAQ’s report on the EtO monitoring project. The
collaborative agreement was in part a result of the comments received during the Draft Title V comment
period as well as information gained from the EtO monitoring project. The collaborative agreement
contains more stringent requirements to reduce potential and actual EtO emissions than what is required
by state rules and federal regulations. The public comment period was open from October 15, 2022 to
January 20, 2023 (10 days after the public hearing held on January 10, 2023). This provided commenters
more than three months to provide comments. As such, DAQ does not need to extend or reopen the
comment period for the Title V permit renewal.

Reductions in EtO 45CSR27 Emission Limits

As a result of the collaborative agreement, the EtO emission limits in UCC’s 45CSR27 consent order
were decreased. The revised emission limits are provided in condition 4.1.6 of the Title V permit and
more closely reflect the facility’s actual emissions of EtO. The revised 45CSR27 EtO emission limits and
enhanced LDAR resulted in a decrease in potential emissions, as reflected in the revised Title V Fact
Sheet.
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UCC Institute Facility’s 45CSR27 EtO Emission Limits (Title V Condition 4.1.6)

Emission Point Limits in Draft Title V Permit
(October 15, 2022)

Limits in Proposed Title V Permit

lbs/hr lbs/year lbs/hr lbs/year

410B/410A 0.29 2,539 0.29
1,900

Fugitives N/A N/A N/A

Destruction Efficiencies for the Flares are Inconsistent in the Draft Title V Permit

The DAQ received a comment that the Draft Title V Permit is inconsistent as to the required destruction
efficiency of the flares, presenting numbers that range from 95 percent to 99 percent. The commenter
gave an example of Attachment A of the Draft Title V Permit providing an efficiency of 99 percent while
Section 4.1 provides for an efficiency of 95 percent or greater, and the Title V Application lists the
efficiency at 98 percent.

The VOC emission limits and 99 percent destruction efficiency of the primary and secondary flares which
are provided in Attachment A are from UCC’s state-enforceable 45CSR21 consent order. The flare
destruction efficiency of 95 percent or greater is included as condition 4.1.1.1.a of the Draft Title V
Permit and the underlying requirement is from federal regulation 40 C.F.R. 63 Subpart PPP which further
refers to the requirements of federal regulation 40 C.F.R. 63 Subpart G. Section 63.119(e)(1) states that
“the control device shall be designed and operated to reduce inlet emissions of total organic HAP by 95
percent or greater.” The term greater is important in this limit. While the reduction does not have to be
more than 95 percent, it can be more than 95 percent. This doesn’t limit the control device to a 95 percent
efficiency for HAPs, it only sets this as the limit to demonstrate compliance with the emission limitations
of 40 C.F.R. 63 Subpart PPP. In fact, the emission limits provided in the Rule 27 and Rule 21
state-enforceable consent orders based on a 99 percent destruction efficiency are more stringent than the
federal requirements under 40 C.F.R. §63.119(e)(1).

The Title V Application was updated to reflect a control efficiency for EtO of at least 99% for the primary
and secondary flares.

This comment resulted in no changes to the Title V Permit.

Flare Monitoring Requirements of 40 C.F.R. §63.11(b) are Insufficient

The DAQ received a comment that the flare monitoring requirements of 40 C.F.R. §63.11(b) are not
sufficient to ensure compliance with the emission limits. Section 63.119(e)(1) establishes that 40 C.F.R.
§63.11(b) is the monitoring required to demonstrate compliance with the 95 percent or greater emissions
reduction requirement of 40 C.F.R. 63 Subpart PPP. 40 C.F.R. 64, Compliance Assurance Monitoring
(CAM), establishes criteria where a facility would have to implement monitoring or additional monitoring
to demonstrate compliance with emission limits included in a Title V Permit. 40 C.F.R. §64.2(b)(1)(i)
exempts emission limitations or standards proposed by the Administrator after November 15, 1990
pursuant to section 111 or 112. Therefore, under the CAM regulation, additional monitoring would not be
required for an emission limitation or standard from 40 C.F.R. 63 Subpart PPP or Subpart G because EPA
recognizes that monitoring has already been addressed in these regulations and additional monitoring is
not required. Therefore, until such time as the requirements of 40 C.F.R. 63 Subparts A, G, and/or PPP
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are revised by EPA, the monitoring requirements for the flares will remain unchanged in the Title V
Permit.

Monitoring is Insufficient to Demonstrate Compliance with Hourly PM and Opacity Limits

A comment was received that compliance demonstration with the 45CSR§6-4.1 hourly particulate matter
emission limit for the flares (Title V condition 4.1.7) through stack testing upon request of the Director
(Title V condition 4.3.4) is not adequate. The DAQ included this compliance demonstration because
stack testing is the only compliance demonstration provided in 45CSR6 to measure hourly particulate
matter emissions. The testing requirements were taken directly from Section 7.1 of 45CSR6. The
commenter said that the testing in Title V condition 4.3.4 is ambiguous because it mentions EPA Method
5, but states that any other equivalent EPA approved method approved by the Director can be used. It
should be noted that any testing, whether it be Method 5 or another EPA approved method must be
approved by the Director. Title V condition 3.3.1.c requires all periodic tests to determine mass emission
limits to be conducted in accordance with an approved test protocol. Such protocols must be submitted to
the Director at least thirty (30) days prior to any testing.

Additionally, this emission source was reviewed for CAM applicability, but because pre-control device
emissions of particulate matter are less than the major source thresholds and particulate matter emissions
are not controlled by the flares, particulate matter emissions from the flares did not meet the criteria
defined for a pollutant-specific emissions unit and therefore additional monitoring under CAM did not
apply. Also, compliance with the particulate matter emission limits can be indirectly monitored through
opacity monitoring. The monthly opacity monitoring (Title V condition 4.2.2) can be used to identify
problems with the flare that could result in additional particulate matter emissions. If this occurs, the
Director can require stack testing to demonstrate compliance with the hourly particulate matter emission
limit.

A comment was also received that only requiring visible emissions monitoring once per month and any
other time plant personnel happen to check for and witness visible emissions is not adequate. The
commenter further stated that monthly observations of only one minute long are not adequate and
allowing the source to go up to 45 days before performing observations is not adequate. The commenter
also mentioned that the source should not be allowed up to 72 hours before conducting a Method 9
evaluation once they detect visible emissions. The commenter suggested that DAQ require UCC to
conduct video surveillance of the flares with infrared (or some other means) to detect visible emissions
after dark and in adverse weather conditions.

Since 45CSR6 did not specify any monitoring frequency for opacity, condition 4.2.2 was added under the
Title V permit. The monthly opacity monitoring prescribed for the flares is similar to monitoring
prescribed for other flares within West Virginia. The commenter stated that the permittee may go up to
45 days between performing observations, but this is not what is meant by that part of the condition. With
monthly opacity monitoring but without the maximum 45 days between consecutive readings, the
permittee could, for example, conduct opacity monitoring on April 1st and then not conduct opacity
monitoring again until May 31st. The permittee would be meeting the monthly monitoring requirements,
but could go 60 days between opacity monitoring. The “maximum of 45 days between consecutive
readings” is meant to space the timing of the opacity readings more uniformly.

The commenter pointed out that if opacity is observed, the permittee has up to three days to follow up
with a Method 9 evaluation. This allows the permittee to have violations undetected for up to three days.
This is not necessarily true as the permittee would be required to report this as a deviation since the more
stringent opacity limit of no visible emissions from 40 C.F.R. §63.11(b) and Title V condition 4.1.1.1.a
would apply. DAQ’s Compliance and Enforcement reviews the Annual Compliance Certifications and
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Semi-Annual Monitoring Reports and would see these deviations reported. Excessive deviations with the
opacity limits for the flares would indicate a compliance issue that would lead to revisiting the frequency
of opacity monitoring.

The commenter also mentioned that visible emissions observations are “once a month-and ‘any other
time’ plant personnel happen to check for and witness visible emissions.” Title V condition 4.2.2 is not
written in the manner as interpreted by the commenter. The plant personnel do not have to purposefully
check for visible emissions in order to witness them. The condition is written such that at any time visible
emissions are observed, the plant personnel would be required to report the visible emissions and could be
required to conduct a Method 9 observation.

The commenter did not think the flare monitoring that was specified under 40 C.F.R. §63.11(b) was
adequate to demonstrate compliance with the no visible emissions requirement. This monitoring comes
directly from 40 C.F.R. 63 Subparts PPP and G and requires a visible emission test using the techniques
specified in §63.11(b)(4). Title V condition 4.2.2 currently has more stringent monitoring because the
permittee is required to perform monthly visible emission checks in addition to the one time visible
emissions test required under 40 C.F.R. §63.1437(c)(1).

No changes were made to the Title V permit as a result of this comment.

Condition 3.3.1(a) Should be Removed from the Title V Permit

A comment was received that DAQ should either remove Title V condition 3.3.1(a) from the Title V
permit or revise the permit section to clarify that EPA must approve any major alternatives to NESHAP
monitoring and testing requirements. The DAQ does not agree that the current Title V boilerplate
language could allow the DAQ to approve major changes to NESHAP monitoring and testing
requirements, because as the commenter pointed out, DAQ has no delegated authority to approve major
alternatives to NESHAP monitoring and testing and the current language of Title V boilerplate condition
3.3.1.a says the DAQ can approve alternative monitoring and testing only “in accordance with the
Secretary’s delegated authority.”

No changes were made to the Title V permit as a result of this comment.

Condition 3.3.1.(b) Should be Removed from the Title V Permit

A comment was received that DAQ should remove Title V boilerplate condition 3.3.1.(b) from the Title V
permit. The commenter stated that the provision could be read to unlawfully allow DAQ to weaken SIP
monitoring and testing requirements and could also approve monitoring and testing changes without
following the required procedures for revising the Title V Permit. The DAQ does not agree that the
language in Title V boilerplate condition 3.3.1.(b) as currently written gives the DAQ authority to weaken
test methods specified in the permit. Any approval of additional testing or alternative testing must be
approved by the Secretary on a source-specific basis as part of the testing protocol submitted to DAQ for
approval. DAQ does not have the authority to use testing which is not allowed by or equivalent to the
state rule or conditions of the Title V permit.

No changes were made to the Title V permit as a result of this comment.
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Comments on the Draft Title V Fact Sheet

The DAQ received comments on the contents of the Draft Title V Fact Sheet. Those comments and the
changes to the Fact Sheet are discussed in more detail below.

Changes to the Institute Facility’s Potential Emissions

EtO potential emissions were reduced as a result of the Collaborative Agreement. Also, UCC recently
reported their 2022 actual emissions for the Institute Facility. The new facility-wide emissions for the
UCC Institute Facility are provided in the table below. The table does not include emissions from any
other facilities at Institute (e.g. Altivia and Specialty Products) as these facilities are not under common
control.

UCC Institute Facility’s Emissions [Tons per Year]

Regulated Pollutants Potential Emissions
from Public

Meeting Handout
January 9, 2023

Potential
Emissions Revised
Per Collaborative

Agreement

2022 Actual
Emissions

Carbon Monoxide (CO) 10.66 10.66 5.79

Nitrogen Oxides (NOX) 40.10 40.10 5.37

Particulate Matter (PM2.5, PM10, TSP) 6.27 6.27 0.64

Sulfur Dioxide (SO2) 1.21 1.21 < 0.01

Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) 24.38 22.33 7.01

Ethylene Oxide 3.00 0.95 0.35

Ethylene Glycol <1 <1 0.12

Total HAPs 5.00 2.95 0.47

Page 10 of 32



Changes to the Title V Program Applicability Basis Section

Since UCC Institute is still subject to the requirements of 40 C.F.R. 63, Subparts PPP and DDDDD, they
are required to have a Title V operating permit. The language in the Title V Program Applicability Basis
section of the Title V Fact Sheet simplified the process of removing a source from the Title V Program.
The WV DAQ has revised the Title V Program Applicability Basis section of the Title V Fact Sheet. The
section now states:

“UCC is subject to the requirements of 40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart PPP (Polyether Polyols MACT) and 40
C.F.R. 63, Subpart DDDDD (Boiler MACT), therefore, UCC is required to have a Title V permit for their
Institute Facility.”

Comments on the Title V Permit Application

EtO Emissions Basis is Not in the Title V Permit Application

Commenters stated that the 3.0 tons of EtO emissions per year are the same as reported in previous
applications, the Title V application does not provide any basis for this estimate, and that DAQ must not
renew the permit based on an incomplete application. The EtO potential emissions have been revised in
the Title V application. It should be noted that the omission of the basis for the EtO potential emissions in
the Title V application had no effect on the facility’s applicable requirements included in the Draft Title V
Permit that went out for public comment on October 15, 2022. UCC was and is still considered a Title V
major source subject to the requirements of a major source MACT, 40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart PPP (Polyether
Polyols MACT), and these requirements were included in the Draft Title V Permit.

Flare Destruction Efficiency is Not Consistent with the Limits in the Permit

Commenters pointed out that the flare destruction efficiency in the Title V Permit Application is specified
as 98 percent while the emission limits in the Title V Draft Permit provided for a flare destruction
efficiency of 99 percent. This discrepancy has been corrected in the Title V Permit Application and the
control efficiency for EtO for the primary and secondary flares has been changed to at least 99 percent.

Common Control

Are Facilities at the Institute Site Under Common Control?

There were several comments about DAQ’s issuance of Title V permits to separate business entities (e.g.
UCC, Altivia Services, LLC (Altivia), and Specialty Products US, LLC (Specialty Products)) at the
Institute Facility and within each business entity into separate Title V Permits by process group. The
commenters claimed that DAQ should not accept different ownership as a deciding factor and claimed
that each of these business entities is still within the fenceline of the Institute Facility, and several of them
have connected purposes, functions, and products, so DAQ should fully analyze the various factors that
EPA has historically said are relevant to common control. Furthermore, commenters claimed that
issuance of separate permits circumvent Title V permitting requirements and the more stringent MACT
requirements for major sources of hazardous air pollutants (HAPs).

DAQ’s rule 45CSR30 provides for the establishment of a comprehensive air quality permitting system
consistent with the requirements of Title V of the Clean Air Act and 40 C.F.R Part 70. Section 2.26 of
45CSR30 and Section 70.2 of 40 C.F.R. 70 both define a “Major source” as:
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1) Any stationary source (or any group of stationary sources that are located on one or more
contiguous or adjacent properties); and

2) Are under common control of the same person (or persons under common control); and

3) Belong to a single major industrial grouping; and

4) Are a major source of hazardous air pollutants (10 tons per year or more of any hazardous air
pollutant or 25 tons per year or more of any combination of such hazardous air pollutants) or a
major source of air pollutants (one hundred tons per year or more of any pollutant subject to
regulation).

The definition sets forth criteria that must all be true for a facility to be classified as a major source under
Title V. Although UCC, Altivia, and Specialty Products are contiguous and adjacent and belong to the
same industrial grouping, they are not under common control of the same person as explained below.

When making the source determination for UCC, Altivia, and Specialty Products, WV DAQ referred to
EPA’s source determination for Meadowbrook in which the Pennsylvania DEP requested that EPA review
a document submitted on behalf of Meadowbrook Energy LLC concerning whether emissions from a
biogas processing facility under development by Meadowbrook Energy LLC should be aggregated with
an existing landfill owned by Keystone Sanitary Landfill, Inc. for Clean Air Act permitting purposes.
Keystone Sanitary Landfill, Inc. would control its own landfill gas collection activities and deliver the
untreated landfill gas to the demarcation point after which Meadowbrook Energy LLC would conduct all
processing of the gas necessary to create renewable natural gas products for market sale. In
Meadowbrook, EPA interpreted the term “control” for its Title V regulations to require more than the
ability to merely influence, but on control over “operations relevant to air pollution, and specifically
control over which operations that could affect the applicability of, or compliance with, air permitting
requirements,” such as Title V. The justification behind EPA’s definition of control in Meadowbrook is1

that since EPA’s regulations reference air pollution-emitting activities when defining what constitutes a
single source, source determinations made in the context of Title V permitting programs and its
requirements should pertain to the control and monitoring of air pollution emissions. Furthermore, “if the
authority one entity has over another cannot actually affect the applicability of, or compliance with,
relevant permitting requirements, then the entities cannot control what permit requirements are applicable
to each other and whether another entity complies with its respective requirements.”1 EPA determined
that when one entity does not have control over another’s permitting requirements, “it is more logical for
such entities to be treated as separate sources, rather than being grouped together artificially for
permitting purposes.”1 EPA further clarified in Meadowbrook that “aggregating entities that cannot
control decisions affecting applicability or compliance with permitting and other requirements would
create practical difficulties and inequities. For Title V purposes, it may be impossible for the responsible
official of one entity to accurately certify the completeness of a permit application for a permit
modification (e.g., to incorporate requirements that are applicable to a new unit) that is entirely within the
control of another entity, or to certify that the other entity has complied with existing permit requirements,
as required by Title V.”1

1 Meadowbrook – Letter from William L. Wehrum, Assistant Administrator, Office of Air and
Radiation, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, to the Honorable Patrick McDonnell,
Secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (April 30, 2018)
https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2018-05/documents/meadowbrook_2018.pdf
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UCC and Specialty Products are on a site owned by Altivia and send wastewater to Altivia’s wastewater
treatment system and receive steam from Altivia’s boilers. Also, UCC sells EtO to Specialty Products.
Beyond these functions, the facilities do not have connected purposes, functions, or products. Because of
the relationship between the facilities regarding the wastewater treatment system, the boilers, and supply
of EtO, WV DAQ also reviewed the EPA source determination for Ameresco and JCL (referred to as
Ameresco). In this source determination, EPA provided an example of two separately owned
manufacturing companies that operate independently with respect to all their emissions-related activities,
except for a shared wastewater treatment plant over which they share control due to practical and
economic convenience. While this is not exactly the same as Altivia’s relationship with UCC and
Specialty Products because Altivia is the sole owner and operator of the wastewater treatment system and
boilers and just supplies these services to UCC and Specialty Products, it is similar enough to apply EPA’s
determination from Ameresco that in the case of the shared wastewater treatment system, “it would stretch
the plain meaning of ‘persons under common control’, and the notion of a ‘common sense notion of a
plant,’ to consider these two entities to be a single source due to one piece of shared equipment. Such an
overbroad reading could result in inequitable outcomes. The potential inequities associated with this
situation mirror the concerns addressed in the Meadowbrook Letter: one entity could be unfairly held
accountable for, or otherwise impacted by, the actions of another entity that were entirely beyond the first
entity’s control.” This is also the case for Specialty Products purchasing EtO from UCC Institute in that2

because one entity purchases a material from another entity, they do not have control over that entity’s
permitting requirements and compliance with those requirements.

Based on the definitions of “control” inMeadowbrook and Ameresco, DAQ concluded that UCC, Altivia,
and Specialty Products do not have “control” over decisions that could affect air permitting obligations of
each other and that they are separate business entities.

Furthermore, by issuing separate Title V permits to UCC, Altivia, and Specialty Products, there was no
improper avoidance of the legal requirements to obtain a Title V operating permit because these facilities
are considered Title V major sources and have Title V operating permits. Section 5.1 of 45CSR30 states
that each Title V operating permit issued shall include all applicable requirements that apply to the source
at the time of permit issuance. The DAQ has done this. It does not matter how many permits Altivia,
UCC, or Specialty Products have, all applicable requirements have been included in the Title V permits.
Issuing multiple Title V permits to one facility has been a practice used by West Virginia DAQ since the
first Title V permits were issued for the larger chemical facilities. These permits were divided by process
groups and instead of issuing one large permit with hundreds of pages of requirements, it was more
manageable to divide the facility into smaller Title V permits. This did not change the Title V
applicability of the facility and it did not change the applicable requirements included within the Title V
permits. In addition, dividing the process groups into separate Title V permits did not change any of the
public comment requirements under Title V. In fact, by issuing separate Title V permits for process
groups, the facility is subject to more public comment periods, and the public can focus on the specifics as
relates to each process, not the entire complex facility as a whole. For each Title V permit, a Class I legal
notice is published which begins the comment period; there is a mailing list that is free to join on
WVDEP’s website (https://apps.dep.wv.gov/ListServ/) which provides a copy of the notice; and all
current Title V permits are included on DAQ’s website with those currently out for public comment
indicated. This is common practice as many large complex facilities are managed this way and this
practice has been reviewed and approved by US EPA.

2 Ameresco – Letter from Anna Marie Wood, Director, Air Quality Policy Division, United States
Environmental Protection Agency, Research Triangle Park, to Ms. Gail Good, Director, Bureau
of Air Management, Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources (October 16, 2018)
https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2018-10/documents/ameresco_jcl_letter.pdf
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The DAQ does not agree that issuing separate Title V permits to UCC, Altivia, and Specialty Products
circumvented the Title V permitting requirements, MACT standards, or major source status. The
definition of major source under Title V, includes the requirement that sources are under common control
of the same person which is not the case for UCC, Altivia, and Specialty Products. Also, there is no
circumvention of Title V permitting requirements or MACT standards. All three facilities are considered
major sources for Title V and MACT, and the Title V permits include all the facilities’ applicable air
quality requirements, including those from MACT.

Does UCC Own Specialty Products?

There was a comment that Specialty Products was owned by UCC and both facilities should therefore be
considered a single source for Title V permitting. The commenter contends that in the Fact Sheet (last
paragraph of Page 1) for the minor modification for Specialty Products’ Water Soluble Polymers,
R30-03900682-2017 (2 of 2) (MM01), issued on April 16, 2019, it stated that “Specialty Products is
owned by UCC and although this Permit has a new facility ID, it remains one Title V Facility for
applicability purposes.” This was true at the time the minor modification was approved, but is no longer
the case. Specialty Products is currently a subsidiary of International Flavors & Fragrances Inc. and is not
owned by UCC.

Environmental Justice

Environmental Justice and Public Participation in the Title V Renewal Process

The DAQ has provided the public ample opportunity to participate in the Title V permit renewal process.
The notice for the Draft Permit was published in The Charleston Gazette-Mail on October 15, 2022,
beginning the 30 day public comment period. In addition to publication in the newspaper, notice was sent
out via WVDEP’s email distribution list. This mailing list is free to join on WVDEP’s website
(https://apps.dep.wv.gov/ListServ/) and provides a copy of the notice. A copy of the Draft Permit, Fact
Sheet and application were posted on DAQ’s website with the beginning and ending dates for submitting
public comments. During the comment period, requests for a public hearing were received and those
requests were granted by the Director. Notice of the in-person public meeting and virtual public hearing
was published in The Charleston Gazette-Mail on December 9, 2022. In addition to publication in the
newspaper, this notice was also sent out via WVDEP’s free mailing list. The in-person public meeting
was held at 6 pm on Monday, January 9, 2023. The virtual public hearing was held at 6 pm on Tuesday,
January 10, 2023.

The public comment period was open from October 15, 2022 to January 20, 2023. This provided
commenters more than three months to provide comments. Although DAQ did receive some requests to
extend the comment period, this request was not granted as commenters were given plenty of opportunity
to provide comments.

As detailed above, DAQ has provided ample opportunity for the public to comment on the Draft Title V
permit renewal. Also, as discussed in the next section, the DAQ has been actively engaged with the
public on the issue of EtO.
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Environmental Justice and Public Participation for Ethylene Oxide

DAQ has been proactive in public outreach events and informing the public of the revised risk factor of
EtO, the modeled impacts to the affected community, the short term EtO monitoring project that was
performed in 2022, the WV DHHR study of the actual EtO related cancer rates and locations which show
that there are no EtO related cancer clusters around the EtO emitting facilities in the Kanawha Valley and
that Kanawha County is not in the top 10 of the 55 counties in WV for any EtO related cancer.

The public outreach events include:

8/10/2021 - An in-person meeting with DEP, BPH, and elected officials at DEP in Kanawha City
9/23/2021 - A virtual community meeting with EPA and DAQ
3/26/2022 - An in-person meeting with WV DHHR, EPA, and DAQ at the Dunbar Recreation Center
8/18/2022 - An in-person meeting by WV DHHR, EPA, and DAQ in North Charleston at the

Schoenbaum Center
12/10/2022 - An in-person meeting that included DAQ in Dunbar by request from the Institute/West

Dunbar/Pinewood/Sub Area Planning Committee
1/9/2023 - An in-person meeting by DAQ to address questions from the public regarding the Union

Carbide Corporation Institute's Title V renewal at West Virginia State University in
Institute WV

1/10/2023 - A virtual public hearing to take comments from the public regarding the Union Carbide
Corporation Institute's Title V renewal

3/2/2023 - An in-person meeting by DAQ on the results of the EtO monitoring project at West
Virginia State University in Institute WV

For the past couple of years, DAQ has been regularly attending the monthly Community Advisory Panel
(CAP) meetings for the South Charleston and Western Kanawha Valley groups. WV DAQ also accepted
an invitation to join the Union Carbide West Virginia Operations CAP and attended its first meeting on
March 15, 2023.

In addition, DAQ has a dedicated EtO web page containing information related to outreach events, short
term EtO monitoring results, a final report from the monitoring, a video explaining the risks and actual
cancer rates found in the area, the collaborative agreement with UCC Institute, and written statements for
the EtO emitting facilities in the Kanawha Valley that commit to going above and beyond what is required
by state rules and federal regulations. DAQ also has set up a dedicated EtO mailing list for people to stay
informed of EtO events in the Kanawha Valley. The EtO webpage contains a link to sign-up for the EtO
mailing list.

Cumulative Impacts

DAQ’s statewide air program requires that facilities obtain permits with emission limits for air pollutants
that ensure compliance with state and federal emissions standards. Permitted emission limits are
established so that no single facility is allowed to cause or contribute to a violation of the National
Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS). This approach also establishes a framework in which
aggregate emissions from multiple facilities should not exceed NAAQS.

The NAAQS are set for pollutants considered harmful to public health and the environment. The Clean
Air Act identifies two types of NAAQS. Primary standards provide public health protection, including
protecting the health of "sensitive" populations such as asthmatics, children, and the elderly. Secondary
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standards provide public welfare protection, including protection against decreased visibility and damage
to animals, crops, vegetation, and buildings.

Cumulative impacts are the totality of exposures to combinations of chemical and non-chemical stressors
and their effects on health, well-being, and the quality of life outcomes.

The Title V permit is an operating permit which includes all applicable air requirements that apply to the
source at the time of permit issuance. The Title V operating permit does not establish new emission or
operating limitations. Emission and operating limitations are established through new source review
permits, state rules, and federal regulations. The DAQ did not review cumulative impacts as part of the
review for this renewal.

Even though the DAQ did not review cumulative impacts for the Title V permit renewal, DAQ’s
Fenceline Monitoring Project did look for the presence of EtO in the Institute area, which would include
emissions from UCC Institute, other business entities within the Institute Facility (including Altivia and
Specialty Products), and background concentrations of EtO. Additionally, EPA’s Air Toxics Screening
Assessment (AirToxScreen) gives a snapshot of outdoor air quality with respect to emissions of all air
toxics, not just EtO. AirToxScreen is discussed in more detail below.

Ethylene Oxide (EtO) Risk

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) conducted a study of air toxic emissions across the
United States using data from 2014. While the assessment was being conducted, the EPA made a finding
related to EtO and reclassified it from a probable human carcinogen to a known human carcinogen and
increased the inhalation cancer risk. The screening modeling assessment was completed and released by
the EPA in 2018 in a report called the National Air Toxics Assessment (NATA). The NATA was a broad
overview of air emissions across the country – commonly referred to as a screening tool – and was
designed to identify areas that may need further investigation. The NATA identified four census tracts in
West Virginia, all of which are nearby EtO-emitting facilities in Institute and South Charleston that
warranted further review.

“EPA considers risk to be the chance of harmful effects to human health or to ecological systems resulting
from exposure to an environmental stressor. A stressor is any physical, chemical, or biological entity that
can induce an adverse effect in humans or ecosystems. Stressors may adversely affect specific natural
resources or entire ecosystems, including plants and animals, as well as the environment with which they
interact.” (https://www.epa.gov/risk/about-risk-assessment#whatisrisk)

The EPA has established a generally acceptable threshold of 100 in one million lifetime cancer risk
(https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/national-air-toxics-assessment/nata-frequent-questions_.html).
The 100 in one million benchmark can be adjusted for smaller populations. For example, if there were a
population of 10,000 residents, the benchmark would be 1 in 10,000. Meaning the risk would predict that
over the course of 70 years, one individual would get cancer from that stressor. EPA’s approach to
estimating cancer risk is intended to be health-protective and, therefore, uses conservative assumptions.
For example, EPA assumes that a person is exposed continuously over a lifetime (i.e., 24 hours per day, 7
days per week, 52 weeks per year, 70 years). This approach to risk assessment is extremely conservative
as people travel into and out of these areas for a variety of reasons including going to work, school, their
homes, etc.
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The potentially elevated risk from the 2018 NATA is not due to new emission sources or increased
emissions from permit holders, but rather to the EPA's finding that long-term exposure to EtO may be
more harmful than previously thought. Reducing potential and actual emissions from the known sources
of EtO will decrease exposure and therefore possible risk. The South Charleston and Institute locations
are in Kanawha County, WV. A report updated June 9, 2022 by the WV Division Health and Human
Resources (WVDHHR) found no elevated levels of EtO related cancers (breast, lymphoma, or leukemia)
in Kanawha County. Kanawha County does not rank in the top 10 counties in WV for any of the related
cancers. Mapping the locations of people with EtO related cancers has not shown any clusters around the
Institute or South Charleston areas. This report can be found at:
https://oeps.wv.gov/cancer/Documents/Data/Ethylene_Oxide_in_Kanawha_County.pdf.

The DAQ received comments that since the cancer risk for the UCC facility and other facilities in
Institute and South Charleston are above 100 in one million, the DAQ should, through this Title V
permitting process, set emission limits that are below the 100 in one million cancer risk. Since the Title
V permit only includes the facility’s current applicable requirements and does not establish emission
limitations, reductions of EtO emissions cannot be accomplished through the Title V permitting process.
However, after the Draft Title V Permit was issued on October 15, 2022, UCC entered a collaborative
agreement with DAQ and agreed to reduce EtO emission limits through their 45CSR27 consent order.
The consent order established the reduced EtO emissions which were then incorporated into the Title V
Permit.

DAQ sent a letter to Cristina Fernandez, Director of the Air & Radiation Division for EPA Region III, on
January 6, 2020 requesting that EPA expedite the technology review (required every eight years) for the
federal regulations that pertain to EtO (40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart PPP) to reevaluate and update this
regulation as well as to perform an additional health-based risk review using EPA’s revised toxicity value
of EtO. While the health-based risk review is not required after the initial review that is performed within
eight years of the promulgation of the federal regulations, it is not specifically prohibited. EPA has not
indicated they will be performing another health-based risk review. The technology review with
associated federal regulation revisions is still on schedule to be issued around the end of 2024. To date,
EPA has not proposed an updated 40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart PPP.

Fenceline Monitoring

Title V Permit Should Include Continuous Monitoring of EtO

Comments were received suggesting that there should be continual monitoring (24 hours a day for 7 days
per week) for EtO at the fence line and that the monitors should be equipped with generators to supply
power when there is a power outage. The commenters further recommend that the communities have
access to the data in real time. The Title V renewal is an operating permit that contains the facility’s
current applicable requirements. There are currently no applicable requirements for continual fenceline
monitoring and access by the public to real time monitoring data. The recently issued collaborative
agreement between the DAQ and UCC does require the development of fenceline EtO monitoring
protocols. So, while not in this Title V renewal, UCC and the DAQ are working toward development of
fenceline monitoring. Furthermore, the technology does not currently exist to continuously monitor EtO
emissions at the extremely low concentrations expected.
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EtO Limits and Title V Compliance Should Be Based on DAQ’s Fenceline Monitoring Project

The DAQ received comments that the recent Fenceline Monitoring Project should be used to verify the
estimated potential and actual EtO emissions from UCC; verify whether UCC is in compliance with their
hourly and annual emission limits for EtO; and determine whether the Title V permit renewal should
include fenceline monitoring to ensure compliance with the EtO emission limits and standards.

The purpose of DAQ’s Fenceline Monitoring Project was to determine the presence of EtO in and near the
facility. The project also monitored areas where no known sources of EtO exist. From DAQ’s Final
Monitoring Report:

“As a result of monitoring, the DAQ determined that EtO was present in the atmosphere at all
locations sampled. In some cases, the levels obtained at locations far removed from facilities that
use EtO were higher than levels at the sites monitored in Institute, North Charleston, and South
Charleston.

It is important to note that the monitoring events performed for this study are not meant to be
used to establish long term risk. Four snapshots in time cannot capture a representative 70-year
lifetime cancer risk. The purpose of this study was to determine the presence of EtO in the
atmosphere.”

DAQ does not believe that four 24-hour sampling events show a complete representation of the area.
Also, the monitoring cannot distinguish the contribution between the two EtO-emitting facilities within
the same fenceline.

Medical Monitoring

Commenters suggested that the Title V permit should include requirements for medical monitoring for
community residents. Title V Permits include a facility’s applicable requirements. There are currently no
air regulations which require medical monitoring, therefore no requirements for medical monitoring were
included in this Title V operating permit renewal.

AirToxScreen

The Air Toxics Screening Assessment (AirToxScreen) is EPA’s screening tool to provide communities
with information about cumulative health risks from known sources of air toxics. AirToxScreen is part of
EPA’s new approach to air toxics that provides updated data and risk analyses on an annual basis, helping
state, local and tribal air agencies, EPA, and the public more easily identify existing and emerging air
toxics issues. During the comment period, DAQ received a comment that AirToxScreen only has
emissions data from 2017 and 2018 and does not have data from 2019 through mid 2022. As
AirToxScreen is EPA’s program, DAQ consulted the AirToxScreen website for information. A recent
check of EPA’s AirToxScreen website shows data is now available for 2019. According to EPA’s
AirToxScreen website, EPA plans to release data as follows:

Starting with the 2017 update that was released in March 2022, EPA plans to release a new
AirToxScreen assessment for every data year. In the year 2022, we released three updates to
AirToxScreen, one each for data-years 2017, 2018, and 2019, as we “caught up to the calendar.”
Starting in 2023 with the data-year 2020 release, we intend to have one update per year that
includes the latest available data.
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UCC’s Comments

UCC submitted written comments to DAQ in response to comments regarding DAQ’s decision to renew
their Title V Permit. In these comments, UCC responds to the comments received during the public
comment period starting on October 15, 2022, the public meeting on January 9, 2023, and the public
hearing on January 10, 2023. UCC’s Response to Comments has been provided in its entirety as
Attachment A.

General Response Conclusion

In conclusion, the Title V operating permit includes all applicable requirements that apply to the source at
the time of permit issuance. The DAQ has included all UCC’s applicable requirements in the Title V
Permit. Additionally, DAQ has worked with West Virginia facilities and communities to reduce the
potential health risks associated with EtO and will continue to do so in the future. The EtO reductions
from the collaborative agreement is just one example of the ongoing efforts of DAQ.
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ATTACHMENT A - UCC’S COMMENTS
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